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DATE:  August 7, 2015 
 
TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members 
 
FROM: Steve Duran, City Manager 
 
RE: City Manager’s Weekly Report 
 
 
MEETINGS SCHEDULE 

 

Date and Time Event Location 

Tuesday, August 11, 
2015 – 7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 
 

Thursday, August 
13, 2015 
11:30 a.m.–8:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting 
Special Meeting/Closed Session 

City Hall 
200 H Street - Third Floor 
Conference Room 

Thursday, August 
13, 2015 – 3:00 p.m. 

Zoning Administrator Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 
 

Monday, August 17, 
2015 
11:30 a.m.-5:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting 
Special Meeting/Closed Session 

City Hall 
200 H Street - Third Floor 
Conference Room 
 

Monday, August 17, 
2015 – 7:00 p.m. 

Crime Prevention Commission 
Meeting 
CANCELLED 

Community Room 
Police Department 
300 L Street 
 

Wednesday, August 
19, 2015 – 6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 
 

Thursday, August 
20, 2015 – 7:00 p.m. 

Parks and Recreation 
Commission Meeting 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 
 

Tuesday, August 25, 
2015 – 7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 
 



 

 

 

 

 

Wednesday, 
September 2, 2015 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Thursday, 
September 3, 2015 
3:00 p.m. 

Board of Administrative Appeals City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Saturday, 
September 5, 2015 
9:00 a.m.–11:00 a.m. 

Neighborhood Cleanup 
 

Gentrytown Park on 
Monterey Drive 

 

 
KUDOS TO CONTRA COSTA COUNTY FIRE AND OTHER FRIENDS 
  
On Wednesday, there was a serious three alarm fire at 2310 Sycamore, threatening life 
and property. Contra Costa Fire Battalion 8 responded and had incident command. 
Assisting Agencies included the Antioch Police Department, Building Officials and Code 
Enforcement.  Here is CC Fire’s information on the incident released yesterday. 
 

Contra Costa County Fire- Engine 81 (Antioch), Quint 83 (Antioch),  Quint 84 
(Pittsburg), Engine 85 (Pittsburg), Engine 82 (Antioch), Battalion 8 (Pittsburg), 
Battalion 5, (ECCFPD), Engine 88 (Antioch), Engine 86 (Bay Point), E93 (Oakley), 
Engine 52 (Brentwood), Truck 6 and Engine 6(Concord), Breathing Support 7 
(Walnut Creek),  Quint 1 (Walnut Creek), Training Captain 10 (Concord), Battalion 7 
(West County), Battalion 2 (Central County), Battalion 1 (Central County), Overhead 
of the Fire Chief (1100), Assistant Chief (1101), Fire Marshal (1120), Inspector/PIO 
(1144), Communication Technician (1153), Amr Supervisor (S9), Transport 
Ambulance, Antioch PD, Red Cross, and PG&E responded to a reported 
Commercial Structure Fire. Engine 81 reported en route that they observed smoke 
in the area.  Upon arrival Engine 81 reported “On scene of a 2 story apartment 
complex with Heavy fire from the first floor extending into the second floor and attic. 
Engine 81 attacking with 2 ½ “ line and has their own water supply.  Engine 81 
established Delta Pines IC.”  Additional fire units were requested for a total of 3 
alarms.  Two apartments were affected and 30 citizens were displaced.  Crews 
were assigned fire ground missions and the fire was extinguished.  It was later 
confirmed that the fire started outside.  There were no injuries to citizens or 
firefighters during this incident.  The property was turned over to the apartment 
management company.  No firefighter injuries or deaths were reported.  6 residents 
were transported to area hospitals for minor smoke inhalation.  The Red Cross 
assisted with resident displacements.     

  
In addition, the Red Cross called me this morning to praise our staff, the community and 
the local churches that helped out in the aftermath of this incident.  They said the effort 
was impressive. That was nice to hear. 
 
 



 

 

 

 

 

CITY CLERK UPDATES 
 
City Council agendas, including staff reports, are posted onto our City’s Website 72 hours 
before the Council Meeting.  To be notified when the agenda packets are posted onto our 
City’s Website, simply click on this link:  http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/notification-systems/ 
and enter your e-mail address to subscribe.  To view the agenda information, click on the 
following link:  http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/ and then click ‘City Council’.   
 
Office holders, individuals with open campaign committees and PACs are required to 
submit their semi-annual FPPC Form 460 “Campaign Finance Report” to the City Clerk’s 
Office by July 31, 2015, for the period covering January 1 through June 30, 2015.  A 
friendly reminder was e-mailed to all open committees. Late filings are subject to a $10 per 
day penalty. 
 
Our office received 2 California Public Records Requests this week and forwarded to the 
appropriate departments for a response.  One previous CPRA request went unfilled by the 
Finance Department when the requester failed to pay the invoice for the requested hard 
copies. 
 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES 
 
Hires/Reclassifications/Promotions: 

 Arlene Roberts, Administrative Analyst III in Public Works started on Monday, 
August 3rd. 

 Toby Beach, Collection Systems Worker I started on Monday, August 3rd. 

 Melissa Morgan, Police Records Technician started on Monday, August 3rd. 

 Mark Harris was reclassified to Operations Supervisor.  

 Sandy Perriera was reclassified to Fleet Leadworker.  

 Alexis Morris was reclassified to Sr. Planner. 

 Shaun Connelly was promoted to Water Distribution Supervisor.   
 
Please join me in congratulating these employees. 
 
Currently open recruitments include: 

 Police Officer Lateral (continuous) 

 Police Academy Graduate/Student (continuous) 

 Police Trainee (continuous) 

 Police Communications Supervisor (closed promotional; closes 8/21/15) 
 
The City’s open recruitments can be found on the Human Resources page of the City 
website.  Follow the appropriate link(s) to apply through NeoGov. 
 
 

http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/notification-systems/
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/


 

 

 

 

 

INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES 
 

 Work orders opened/completed for the week: 136/164 
 

 Email filter activity: 18,648 processed, 11,698 automatically discarded do to 
violations pertaining to suspected virus’s, spam, malware, fraudulent material, or 
isolated for staff to review and release, based on legitimacy. 

 

 Team created image for PW Admin staff, imaged and delivered computers. 
 

 Team worked with vendor to troubleshoot permissions issue with doc imaging 
system. 

 

 Team set up PW training room w/staff for Finance systems training. 
 

 Team generated end of month archive tapes. 
 

 Team restored misc. deleted mail, files, and folders. 
 

 Team diagnosed issue with GIS plotter not printing maps in PDF format. 
 

 Team completed fuel pump software upgrade installation. 
 

 Team troubleshot PD mobile report writer synch issues. 
 

 Team resolved issues with Marina cardkey system not showing historical info. 
 
 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
AAA to move to Slatten Ranch Shopping Center – The California Automobile 
Association, also known as AAA, will soon be relocating their Auto Center Drive offices to 
Slatten Ranch Shopping Center.  They will totally renovate the Johnny Carino’s building, 
which closed some months ago.  In recent years, AAA has been locating their retail 
facilities in shopping centers with mayor anchors to get better public visibility and higher 
traffic counts.  Slatten Ranch accomplishes this objective for AAA and provides a 
destination use that will compliment the adjacent retail and restaurant uses.  They plan on 
opening the new facility by year’s end. 
 
Freshest Cargo Mobile Farmers’ Market:  Staff has been working to bring a farmers 
market to Rivertown.  The City now has an agreement in place with The Mobile Farmers 
Market, also known as Freshest Cargo, for a “pilot” program to bring fresh fruits and 
vegetables via mobile truck to our downtown and water park sites. In inaugural event was 
this past Tuesday.  Freshest Cargo helps promote healthy living by providing organic and 



 

 

 

 

 

locally grown fruits and vegetables to an area that may normally not have access. The 
mobile truck is a great easy convenient way to get your organic local vegetables and fruits. 
 
We now have three stops in Antioch on Tuesdays!  Stop by at any on the locations listed 
below and buy some of the great produce: 
 
ANTIOCH SENIOR CITIZENS CENTER 
415 West 2nd Street Antioch, CA 
9:30am-10:30 am  
 
THE COMMONS AT DALLAS RANCH 
4751 Dallas Ranch Road Antioch CA 
11:00am- 12:30pm  
 
PREWETT FAMILY WATER PARK 
4701 Lone Tree Way Antioch CA 
2:00pm-3pm  
 
 
ARTS AND CULTURE UPDATES 
 
P.A.I.N.T. Art Exhibit - Lynn House Gallery, August 27th & 29th, September 2, 1-4 PM 
Artist reception Thursday, August 27th, 4:30 - 6:30 - A group of talented adults with 
developmental disabilities will showcase their art at the Lynn House Gallery, located in 
downtown Antioch.  P.A.I.N.T. (Promoting Arts, Individuals, & Natural Talents) is a multi-
faceted fine arts program designed to serve individuals showing their talent, interest or 
motivation in the art. 
 
Free Antioch Summer Concerts: Antioch’s summer concert series has started downtown 
and continuing every Saturday in July and August.  Get ready for a variety of music in the 
heart of Rivertown!  Bring your chairs and blankets, kick back and relax at Waldie Plaza 
across from City Hall.  Check out the website for the line ups each Saturday. 
 
Information: 
Waldie Plaza 
2nd Street between H & I Streets 
Saturdays, from 6-8PM  
Website: http://www.art4antioch.org/Summer_Concerts.asp 
 
July - August Art Exhibit at Umpqua Bank - The Arts & Cultural Foundation of Antioch 
(ACFA) continues their partnership with Antioch's Umpqua Bank and features five artists in 
the upcoming exhibit. The bank is a perfect venue for local artists to showcase their work, 
which changes every two months. The featured artists are: Dianne Curtain, Nordyn 
Anderson, Jerome Gibson, Margarida Moniz and Paul Yang. Umpqua Bank is located at 
3700 Lone Tree Way and is open Monday-Friday, 9 AM - 5 PM, excluding bank holidays.  

http://www.art4antioch.org/Summer_Concerts.asp


 

 

 

 

 

 
ACFA is currently seeking artists for the ongoing exhibit. The Umpqua exhibit changes 
every two months. If you are interested in participating, please email 
Diane@Art4Antioch.org or call Diane Gibson-Gray at (925) 325-9897. 
 
 
RECREATION UPDATES:  

 The Fall & Winter Recreation Guide is headed to the post office.  Check your 
mailboxes the week of August 10th for W.O.W… Wonderful Opportunities Waiting! 
Online registration begins August 17th for fitness classes, swimming programs, 
sports, and lifelong enrichment activities for all ages.  

 Last week, the Water Park completed daily operations – but August usually brings 
some of the hottest weather! The Water Park will be open Friday evenings, 
weekends, and holidays through Labor Day for fun in the sun, EVERYONE INTO THE 

WATER! 

 On Monday, staff coordinated with Delta Diablo Sanitation District for the disposal of 
potentially hazardous materials through the District’s Conditionally Exempt Small 
Quantity Generator Program. The City’s ongoing partnership with Delta Diablo is an 
example of good community stewardship.  

 On Wednesday, staff completed the latest review of the Safety Data Sheets (SDS) 
as part of the transition to the new Globally Harmonized System (GHS) used for 
Hazard Communication. New binders are in place for staff at all recreation facilities.  

 On Thursday, staff completed semi-annual curb striping at Prewett Community Park 
in time for the new school year. Moving traffic through the parking lot safely (through 
striped red zones) ensures safe access for everyone at the Prewett Community 
Park Facilities.  

 On Tuesday, the City’s four person contract tree trimming crew completed selective 
pruning at Prewett Community Park to optimize the view in the new video 
surveillance cameras throughout the parking lot and Plaza.   

 Throughout the week, staff worked with the City’s Park Maintenance Landscape 
contractor to address several irrigation concerns at Prewett Community Park. This 
work strengthens the City’s commitment to water conservation. 

 On Friday, the Jr. Lifeguards completed their final week of camp for the summer. 
Camp participants became official American Red Cross certified Jr. Lifeguards. 
Staff hopes they will return next season as volunteers and employees. 

 More than 20 youth continue dropping in to City Park and Contra Loma Estates 
Park for “Adventures in Fun and Fitness.”  There is more to come next week, thanks 
to the grant from Kaiser Permanente which expands health and recreation access 
for Antioch families. 

 Last week was the final week of the new drop-in program at City Park and Contra 
Loma Estates Park – “Adventures in Fun and Fitness.”  Nearly 60 children enjoyed 
healthy activities and nutritious snacks this summer thanks to the grant from Kaiser 
Permanente.  

 Swimming lessons for all ages, and Toddler Tuesday continue to be popular for 

mailto:Diane@Art4Antioch.org


 

 

 

 

 

parents with small children.  Families can still participate in these programs in 
August, sign up now! 

 Last week, ten dance classes wrapped up their summer season.  More than 100 
young dancers learned coordination skills, rhythm, and movement through the fun 
of dance! 

 
Senior Center Services 

 Last week, 412 affordable healthy meals were served through the C.C. Café. In 
addition, 8 participants signed up for the Senior Nutrition program.  This program 
helps prevent heart attacks, depression, asthma and congestive heart failure. No 
membership or income requirements are required to eat at the C.C. Cafe.  

 A Contra Costa HICAP representative provided health insurance counseling at the 
Antioch Senior Center to 4 community participants who were in need of guidance 
and direction regarding their health coverage. 

 Staff continued addressing maintenance concerns at NRCC and Antioch Senior 
Center. Staff is working with public works to purchase needed items and resolve 
issues. 

 Last week, staff tracked 11 memberships that renewed last week for the 2015 
Antioch Senior Citizen’s Club. 

 On Tuesday, staff attended the Antioch Senior Citizen’s Club Board of Directors meeting. 

Staff provided input and direction on various topics such as the upcoming Club Fundraiser 

Sizzling Summer Night and National Senior Center Month in September 2015. 

 Tickets became available last week for the Sizzling Summer Night Fundraiser set for Friday 

August 14, 2015.  This event will be co-sponsored with the Antioch Lion’s Club.  Live 

music, Car show and Hot dog meal will be provided for $10.  Pick up your tickets at the 

Antioch Senior Center!  

 Staff completed the program for the digital display screen located in the Antioch 
Senior Center Lobby. The presentation markets activities and services provided to 
the aging community in Antioch. More training will be provided next week to staff to 
explore additional features. 

 Staff continued research and planning for upcoming Resource Fair that will take 
place Friday, September 25, 2015 from 9:00am-11:00am located at the Antioch 
Senior Center.   

 On Tuesday, staff collaborated with the Contra Costa Senior Peer Counseling- 
Chinese Program to offer a Chinese a Tai Chi Class. Cultural enrichment was 
provided to 18 senior participants who were able to learn new exciting Tai Chi 
techniques while socializing with senior peers of multiple ethnic backgrounds.   

 On Thursday, a hearty group of seniors joined Nancy Kaiser for the “Get Up and Go with 

the Director” walk class. The group strolled along the river and into the Dow Wetlands, and 

enjoyed insight on historic downtown Antioch.  Walking is an excellent healthy activity for 

all ages! Join us the first Thursday morning of the month at 8:30AM.  

 
 
 



 

 

 

 

 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Planning: 
 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 86 
 
Building Permit Activity: 

 

 Permits issued 59 

 Inspections requested 239 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 134 
 

 
Code Enforcement: 
 

 Cases followed up on 149 

 New Cases Open 57 

 Posted sub-standard 0 

 Citations Issued 12 

 Warrants obtained and served 0 

 Cases Closed 42 

 Demand to Title for cost recovery 3 

 Demands to property owners 9 

 Special Assmt. Liens recorded 12 

 Prepare & record Release of Lien 6 

 Phone messages reporting violations 43 

 Web reports 22 
 

 Sunset Ln. – Notified apartment complex property management to remove trash 

and debris on property and to remove, repair, or replace broken fence.  Property 

management has removed all trash and debris and has installed a new fence.  

 Drainage Ditch rear of Sycamore – Assisted Public Works with removal of homeless 

camps located on city property.  Offered resources to one transient on site.  

Removed camps and trash from property. 

 
Environmental Resources:  

Environmental Enforcement:  July 30-Aug 5 there were over 106 actions taken.  We 
currently have 168 active cases.  1 notice of violation, 22 courtesy notices for abatements 
that have ended and 24 abatement notices were mailed out.  22 cases were closed.  
  



 

 

 

 

 

Eco-Happenings  

 Annual reports for our waste diversion requirements and Oil Payment Program were 
submitted to the State this week.   

 On Thursday, July 30, staff shadowed a team of Energy Specialist with CYES on a 
Green House Call.  This is the last week of this wonder summer youth employment 
and energy conservation program.  A report from the program is on the Council 
agenda for September 8, 2015.  

 Save the dates!  The Fall Eco-Events season is almost here.  Upcoming events 
include:  
 Friday, September 18th - Pre-Coastal Cleanup day kayak/boat based 

shoreline cleanup 

 Saturday, September 19th – Coastal Cleanup Day 
 October 2 -4 – Citywide Garage Sale, www.antiochyardsales.com 
 Saturday, October 10th, 8a-1p – Reuse Roundup, Somersville Towne Center 
 Tuesday, October 13th, 6-9pm - Costume Exchange at Prewett Water Park 
 

CDBG: 
 

 Contracts for 2015-16 are almost completed  

 All agencies have submitted final reports and reimbursement requests and staff has 
begun working on Consolidated Annual Performance Evaluation Report (CAPER) 
due to HUD 9/30/15. 

 
Housing: 
 

 Satellite was not awarded 9% tax credits.  However, it has identified and applied for 
several other potential sources of subsidy, and is very hopeful that the project will 
be able to continue with 4% tax credits, which are not competitive. 

 Review and reorganization of all multifamily housing files is underway.  Monitoring 
of Housing Successor assets will be conducted July - December to verify income 
and/or occupancy for all first time homebuyer loans, homeowner rehabilitation 
loans, and multifamily/rental properties, excluding Vista Diablo, which was 
monitored in October 2014. 

 
Homeless: 
 

 Teri House, Antioch Housing Consultant, attended the Saturday meeting of the 
faith-based efforts to establish a homeless shelter for women and children in 
Antioch. Pastors from New Life (Brentwood) and Golden Hills churches were there, 
as well as Gary Kingsbury from Bay Area Rescue Mission, representatives from the 
Multifaith Action Team, and several women who gave testimony about their 
experiences of being homeless in Antioch and having turned their lives around at 
the New Life Center.  



 

 

 

 

 

Cheryl O’Connor from HomeAid Northern California was the key speaker, and she 
told how HomeAid partners with community groups to build shelters and other 
facilities, and highlighted some of their efforts.  Teri House has been involved in 
funding or participating in several of these high-quality projects over the past 15 
years.  

If HomeAid selected this as a project, they would contribute about ½ of the total cost 
of materials and construction.  They are often involved in maintaining and 
remodeling projects they have built.  Cheryl emphasized that they are looking for 
strong local leadership that is in the project for the long haul.  Mr. Kingsbury 
requested that HomeAid work with an architect on a design, and help the group 
come up with a cost estimate, and this seemed to be the next step. 

 

 Teri House presented information about the Council on Homelessness at a meeting 
of the Contra Costa County Leadership Academy, Homeless Project Team.  The 
group convened representatives from several cities to hear what is happening in the 
County on homelessness, and invited them to join in groups to work on specific 
issues.  A number of PD from various jurisdictions were present, which shaped 
some of the discussions.  Many agreed to attend the next quarterly General 
Membership meeting of the Council on Homelessness, which will be October 16, 
10-12 p.m. at the ZA Meeting Room, 30 Muir Road, Martinez. 

 Please encourage people to volunteer and donate to Delta Veteran’s Group to 
support the 3-day Stand Down On The Delta event for homeless and very low-
income Veterans.  The Stand Down will be held September 11-14 at the Contra 
Costa Fairgrounds in Antioch, and about 250 Veterans are expected to attend.  
Please spread the word that interested parties can volunteer or donate at 
http://deltaveteransgroup.org  For more information, call Teri House at 925-779-
7037. 

 The Contra Costa Council on Homelessness meeting has a new website: 
http://cchealth.org/homeless/council/about.php  Meeting schedules, data, research, 
and more can be found there. 

 
DROUGHT UPDATES: 

 
Way To Go Antioch Water Customers! Your conservation efforts are paying off. Through 
the end of July, the reduction in water usage is 36.8%! This is a cumulative total beginning 
in June of 2015. 
 

 Don’t forget to water your trees during this prolonged drought period.  For tips on 
tree watering and conservation visit http://investfromthegroundup.org/wp-
content/uploads/Drought-infographic.pdf-Reg-Print-pdf.pdf  

 
Irrigation repairs: 

http://deltaveteransgroup.org/
http://cchealth.org/homeless/council/about.php
http://investfromthegroundup.org/wp-content/uploads/Drought-infographic.pdf-Reg-Print-pdf.pdf
http://investfromthegroundup.org/wp-content/uploads/Drought-infographic.pdf-Reg-Print-pdf.pdf


 

 

 

 

 

 Almondridge Park: The Men’s Restroom underwent complete change outs to the 
toilet and urinal flush valves, and is now completely re-opened.  We apologize to 
one and all for the lengthy closure time awaiting repair parts to be fabricated. 

 Antioch Community Park: 2 sprinklers were repaired. 

 City Park: 2 sprinklers were replaced. 

 Deerfield Park: 2 sprinklers were replaced at the park, and 1 plugged nozzle was 
cleared allowing for water to get to the tree in need. 

 Diablo West Park: An inoperative turf valve was rebuilt, and is now operating. 

 Gentrytown Park: 6 additional sprinklers were replaced this past week, due to 
continued vandalism. 

 Heidorn Park: 6 sprinkler repairs were made to eliminate all wasted watering. 

 Hillcrest Park: A total of 8 sprinklers were replaced this past week, as well as a new 
turf valve solenoid install to repair the inoperative valve.  More repairs at this park 
will be ongoing this week. 

 Meadow Creek Park: A 2” Main-line was repaired and is now operating with no 
wasted water, as well as full pressure to the operating turf valves. 

 Mountaire Park: The inoperative women’s restroom toilet was repaired, and is now 
open for public use. 

 Mira Vista Hills Park: Turf valve #6 had a new solenoid installed, and is now 
operating correctly. 

 Nelson Ranch Park: The City’s newest park, off Wildflower Drive, had 4 broken 
sprinklers replaced. 

 Prosserville Park: 1 replacement 2” turf valve was installed for zone station #11. 2 
additional sprinklers were replaced. 

 Williamson Ranch: 5 vandalized sprinkler, by the west gazebo structure were 
repaired again. 

 Hillcrest Ave: 62 repairs 

 James Donlon Blvd: 55 repairs 

 Canada Valley Rd: 56 repairs 

 Lone Tree Way: 26 repairs 

 4th St: 38 repairs 

 Deer Valley Rd: 10 repairs 

 Bellflower Dr: 14 repairs 

 Wilbur Ave: 13 repairs 

 Wildhorse Rd: 3 repairs 

 Prewett Ranch Dr: 4 repairs 

 Indian Hills Dr: 2 repairs 

 E. 18th St: 4 repairs 

 Braemar St: 1 repair 
 

Help us identify irrigation breaks! If you notice a broken sprinkler in a city park or public 
space that needs our attention, please call it in to the Drought Hotline at 779-6140.  You 
can even mark it with an irrigation flag to make it easier and more efficient for us to find the 



 

 

 

 

 

issue when we respond to your call!  Irrigation flags are available at Maintenance Services, 
1201 W 4th St, Monday-Friday from 7am to 4pm.  Five (5) flags per resident.  Thanks for 
your help in saving water! 
 
 
PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES 
 
Administration 

 The City of Antioch is being required to reduce its 2015 water usage by 28% in 2015 
using 2013 as the base year.  Outdoor water conservation will be the primary focus 
of the City’s program as well as fines for wasteful practices as identified in the Water 
Conservation Resolution adopted by the City Council on May 12th.  All Antioch 
customers will be mailed a letter explaining the program and prohibitions as well as 
2013 monthly water usage.  Examples of prohibitions are: three day per week 
residential outdoor watering, no watering between the hours of 9:00 am and 5:00 
pm, shut off nozzles required on all hoses and drinking water available only upon 
request at restaurants.  Contra Costa Water District has incentives such as 
residential high-efficiency clothes washer rebates, water-efficient landscape rebates 
and smart sprinkler timer rebates.  More information on water conservation 
programs and ideas on how to conserve water can be found at www.ccwater.com or 
www.antiochwater.com.   Customers who are not in compliance with drought 
restrictions can be reported to the Antioch Drought Hotline at (925) 779-6140. 

 Residents of Antioch, Bay Point and Pittsburg can now get free recycled water to 
use for irrigation of their yards and gardens at home. The Residential Recycled 
Water Fill Station located at 2500 Pittsburg-Antioch Highway will be open to 
residents on Saturdays and Sundays from 9 a.m. – 3 p.m. through the end of 
October. There is a 300 gallon maximum per visit with no limit to the number of 
visits.  For more information, please see 
http://ddsd.org/home/showdocument?id=1218. 

 A full closure of Contra Loma Blvd undercrossing will occur Wed., Aug. 5, 10 pm – 5 
am.  A full closure of ‘A’ Street/Lone Tree Way undercrossing will occur Mon. - Fri., 
Aug. 10-14, 10 pm – 5 am.  This work is part of the program to complete the 
highway and BART projects as quickly as possible.  Pedestrians and motorists are 
advised to exercise caution while travelling through these areas. 
 

Engineering & Development Services 

 Almondridge East Subdivision 8880, an 81-unit single family home development by 
KB Homes, located between East 18th Street and Oakley Road, east of Phillips 
Lane and west of the State Highway 160:  Staff is reviewing plot plans for ongoing 
new home construction. 

 Buchanan Crossings Shopping Center, a 103,139 square foot commercial center on 
a 13.5-acre site located at the northwest corner of Somersville Road and Buchanan 
Road:  Construction of improvements is ongoing.  Phase 2 environmental clearance 
and USBR permit is in process. 

http://www.ccwater.com/
http://www.antiochwater.com/
http://ddsd.org/home/showdocument?id=1218


 

 

 

 

 

 Cellular Providers on City-owned Property:  Verizon is investigating new cellular 
installations at the City’s Larkspur Dr. and James Donlon Blvd. water tank sites.  
Zayo is investigating installation of Dark Fiber at selected locations under a City 
encroachment permit. 

 City Sports Club, located at 5001 Lone Tree Way: Recordation of lot merger and 
sewer easement quitclaim deed in progress.  Final plan check has been completed. 

 DeNova Homes Mixed Use Project at Hillcrest Ave./Wildflower Dr.:  Application for 
mixed use project consisting of 9.5 acres commercial, 8 acres multi-family, and 2.2 
acres single family development.  Staff met with the applicant to discuss project 
conditions of approval. 

 Laurel Ranch, a 186-unit housing development by Richland Communities, located 
at the eastern terminus of existing Laurel Road and west of Highway 4:  The 
developer is preparing a final development plan submittal. 

 Nelson Ranch Unit 1 Subdivision 6893, a 102-unit housing development by 
Standard Pacific Housing, located northeasterly of Wild Horse Road and Ridgeline 
Drive and southwesterly of State Route 4:  Release of bonds for garage sales office 
conversions and model home complexes is in progress. 

 Oakley Knolls Subdivision 9353, a 31-lot development by Discovery Builders, 
located north of Oakley Road 1,300 feet west of Phillips Lane:  Staff prepared 
conditions of approval for a tentative map application. 

 Park Ridge Phase I, a 123-unit housing development by Davidon Homes, located 
west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4:  Staff returned 2nd map and 
plan check comments and prepared conditions of approval for landscaping plans 
design review approval. 

 PG&E Lot Line Adjustment, located at the southwest corner of Somersville Road/ 
Buchanan Road intersection:  Staff sent lot line adjustment documents to the 
County Recorder’s office for recordation. 

 Taco Bell, 1706 ‘A’ Street:  Staff returned first plan check comments to the design 
engineer. 

 Wilkinson-VanSandt LLA:  Staff sent documents for a lot line adjustment between 
4316 and 4325 Berryessa Ct. to the County Recorder’s office for recordation. 

 Viera Ranch Unit 2 Phase 3:  Following tract improvements acceptance by Council, 
staff processed utility bill transfers and a CCWD (USBR) agreement for City-
maintenance of two Delta De Anza Trail trailheads on CCWD property. 

 SR4 (Segment 2) Contra Loma Blvd. Interchange/ ‘G’ Street Overcrossing Project:  
‘G’ Street bridge punch list and Contra Loma Blvd./ ‘L’ St. undercrossing work 
continues.  A full closure of Contra Loma Blvd undercrossing will occur Wed., Aug. 
5, 10 pm – 5 am.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution while 
travelling through this area. 

 SR4 (Segment 3A) ‘A’ Street/Lone Tree Way Interchange, Cavallo Road/Garrow 
Drive Undercrossing Project:  Bridgework continues at ‘A’ St/Lone Tree Way and 
Cavallo Road undercrossings.  A full closure of ‘A’ Street/Lone Tree Way 
undercrossing will occur Mon. - Fri., Aug. 10-14, 10 pm – 5 am.  Pedestrians and 
motorists are advised to exercise caution while travelling through these areas. 



 

 

 

 

 

 SR4 (Segment 3B) Hillcrest Avenue Interchange and BART Tunnel Project:  Work 
continues on Slatten Ranch Road, the Hillcrest Avenue Bridge widening, westbound 
off- and on-ramps, Slatten Ranch Road signalized intersection, Pedestrian 
Overcrossing (POC) and Maintenance of Works (MOW) Tunnel.  Pedestrians and 
motorists are advised to exercise caution while travelling through this area. 

 BART Parking Lot and Maintenance Facility:  Staff approved the design for a 
proposed 12” sanitary sewer main from the new Maintenance Facility, north of the 
S.P.R.R. railroad line to the southerly extension of Willow Avenue and is reviewing 
easement documentation.  Staff returned comments to BART’s Ownership and 
Maintenance of Utilities Agreement for storm drainage improvements. 

 Deer Valley Business Park, commercial development fronting Country Hills Drive 
between Lone Tree Way and Deer Valley Road:  Staff is processing abandonment 
of existing easement. 

 The Vineyards at Sand Creek, a proposed 641 unit housing development located on 
Sand Creek Road between Heidorn Ranch Road and Hillcrest Avenue:  Staff 
continues to meet with the developer to discuss various site and infrastructure 
issues.  The tentative map has been submitted and staff is creating conditions of 
approval. 

 The Ranch, a proposed 1,667 unit housing development located between Deer 
Valley Road and Empire Mine Road:  Staff is preparing comments for preliminary 
development plan. 

 Heidorn Village, a proposed 117 unit housing development located at the northwest 
corner of Prewett Ranch Drive and Heidorn Ranch Road:  The tentative map has 
been submitted and staff is creating conditions of approval. 

 Quail Cove, a proposed 32 unit housing located on the south side of Prewett Ranch 
Drive west of Heidorn Ranch Road:  The tentative map has been submitted and 
staff is creating conditions of approval. 

 Lakeview Center, development of a new 11,598 square foot medical office building 
located at the corner of Lone Tree Way and Golf Course Road:  Plans have been 
approve and we are ready to issue permits. 

 
Capital Improvements Division 

 Marina Boat Launch Facility, Third Boarding Float:  Topper Industries has 
commenced off-site construction of the boarding float.  Valentine Corporation is 
scheduled to install the facility in mid-August. 

 Curb, Gutter and Sidewalk Repair Program:  Anchor Concrete continued to remove 
and replace deteriorating, damaged and uneven concrete throughout the city. Over 
the past week, a total of 398 square feet of sidewalk, 290 square feet of driveway 
approach and 93 lineal feet of curb and gutter were replaced. 

 West Antioch Creek Channel Improvements:  California Department of Fish and 
Wildlife is drafting a revised Routine Maintenance Agreement.  The State Historical 
Preservation Office is reviewing the updated Cultural Resource Inventory report. 
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers is preparing a public notice to parcels in the vicinity 



 

 

 

 

 

of the project.  The Contra Costa County Public Works Real Property Division is 
continuing work associated with easement and property acquisitions. 

 Water Treatment Plant Disinfection Improvements:  Alternative Analysis Technical 
Memorandum submitted by CDM Smith has been reviewed internally.  City Staff is 
scheduled to meet with the consultant next week to discuss the document. 

 Sunset Booster Pump Station Replacement:  Construction bids for this work were 
publically opened on August 4th.  The lowest responsive bid was received from JMB 
Construction, Inc., in the amount of $716,750.  The award of this project is 
scheduled to be considered at the August 25th City Council meeting. 

 Water Treatment Plant Electrical Upgrades:  Requests for Proposals have been 
sent to CDM Smith, Eaton Corporation, GHD, TJC and Associates and YEI 
Engineers to conduct an extensive evaluation of the existing electrical systems at 
the City’s Water Treatment Plant and develop plans and specifications for required 
facility upgrades.  Consultant proposals are due August 6th. 

 Urban Water Management Plan:  Requests for Proposals have been sent to Brown 
& Caldwell, Carollo Engineers, CDM Smith, Risk Management Professionals and 
West Yost Associates to develop the 2015 Urban Water Management Plan, which 
addresses the City’s long-term water demand, supply and resource management.  
Consultant proposals are due August 14th.  

 Cathodic Protection Assessment:  Requests for Proposals have been sent to 
Corrpro Companies, Inc., Farwest Corrosion Control Company, JDH Corrosion 
Consultants, Inc. and V&A Engineering Consultants, Inc. to conduct a thorough 
assessment of all pipeline cathodic protection systems within the City and draft a 
comprehensive report summarizing the findings and providing remediation 
recommendations for any deficiencies observed.  Consultant proposals are due 
September 10th. 

 2015 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant:  JD Partners is under contract 
to install 27 new curb ramps along Blue Rock Drive and West Tregallas Road.  
Construction is expected to begin on August 17th and completed by August 30th. 

 Safe Routes to School Grant (Cavallo/Garrow/E. Tregallas curb ramps):  J.J.R. 
Construction completed the installation of 85 curb ramps and sidewalk 
improvements along Cavallo Road, Garrow Drive, and East Tregallas Road and 
sidewalk improvements along Drake Street.  The City Council will consider the final 
acceptance of the project at the August 25th meeting. 

 Transportation Impact Fee Study:  Staff is working with the consultant, EPS, to 
update anticipated land uses and the transportation network to be used in the 
model.  EPS will provide a public presentation and provide a study update at the 
August 11th City Council Meeting. 

 Preventative Pavement Maintenance Program:  MCK Services completed all the 
work on the “dig out” contract.  The City Council will consider the final acceptance of 
the project at the August 11th meeting. 

 Cavallo Road and Country Hills Drive Pavement Rehabilitation:  MCK completed 
the paving work on Country Hills Drive and Cavallo Road and is in the process of 



 

 

 

 

 

completing the striping work.  Construction of the project is expected to be 
completed by August 17th. 

 Prewett Water Park Improvements:  RHAA is under contract for the design of the 
final improvements at Prewett Water Park.  RHAA have completed the 50% design 
of the Spray ground and staff is in the process of reviewing the design.  
Construction is anticipated to start in January 2016 and be completed by June 
2016. 

 2015 Rubberized Cape Seal:  American Pavement Systems completed placing the 
rubberized chip rock and the final slurry seal layer.  The contractor is in the process 
of replacing the striping.  The City Council will consider the final acceptance of the 
project at the August 25th meeting. 

 
Water Treatment Plant 

 Installed new covers over “B” basin tube settlers. 

 Rebuilt chlorine regulator check units. 

 Installed new safety ladder in the EQ tank. 
 
Water Distribution 

 There were 289 stops for water service including disconnections. 

 There were a total of 62 USA tickets completed for utility location. 

 Annual backflow test program continues and is on schedule. 

 Updated meter reading program for the month of August has started and is on 
schedule. 

 Water crews continue to monitor water meters, conservation and usage at all City 
buildings and parks. 

 Water crews issued seven drought violation tags. 

 Water crews continue issuing “water served upon request’’ notices and table flyers 
to all restaurants within City limits. 

 Water Distribution personnel continue to respond to drought hotline inquiries. 

 Water crews tapped the raw water main at the Water Treatment Plant for new 
injectors. 

 Water crews continue to respond to customer calls and underground service alerts 
city wide. 

 Water crews replaced the meter and backflow device at Bidwell Elementary. 

 Water crews have replaced a meter and backflow device at Marsh Elementary. 

 Water crews raised valves on W. 4th St. 

 Water crews 2nd shift continues with city wide fire hydrant rehab project. 

 Water staff continues to haul green waste for recycling at Fulton yard. 

 Water crews replaced a fire hydrant on Crestview Dr. 

 Water crews continue repair of the 24” raw water line at the River Pump Station. 

 Central stores staff continues removing graffiti and debris from Amtrak station and 
Fulton boat ramp. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Central stores staff continues servicing fire extinguishers at all City facilities and 
vehicles. 

 Central stores staff continues maintaining all inventory items as well as ordering non 
stock items for special projects. 

 
Public Works Operations – Parks and Landscape 

 Playground and Park Safety Inspections:  Completed at Chaparral, Diablo West and 
Williamson Ranch Parks. Follow up inspections were completed at Deerfield, 
Heidorn, Meadow Creek and Nelson Ranch Parks. 

 Almondridge Park:  Replaced the men’s restroom toilet and urinal flush valves. 

 Antioch Community Park:  Repaired two sprinklers. 

 City Park:  Repaired two sprinklers. 

 Deerfield Park: Repaired two sprinklers and cleared one plugged nozzle. 

 Diablo West Park:  Rebuilt an inoperative turf valve. 

 Gentrytown Park:  Replaced six vandalized and broken sprinklers. 

 Heidorn Park:  Repaired six sprinklers to eliminate wasted water. 

 Hillcrest Park:  Replaced eight sprinklers and replaced a broken turf valve solenoid 
(electrical connection) returning the irrigation valve to full operation.  Irrigation 
survey and auditing will continue this week. 

 Meadow Creek Park:  Repaired a two inch main-line, which is now operating with no 
wasted water and has full pressure to the operating turf valves. 

 Mira Vista Hills Park:  Installed a new solenoid (electrical connection) on turf valve 
number six. 

 Mountaire Park:  Repaired the inoperative women’s restroom toilet. 

 Nelson Ranch Park:  Replaced four broken sprinklers. 

 Prosserville Park:  Installed a two inch turf valve, and replaced two sprinklers. 

 Williamson Ranch Park:  Repaired five vandalized sprinklers.  Painting of wrought 
iron fencing panels was performed on Saturday by volunteers of the Church of 
Jesus Christ of the Latter-Day Saints. 

 Park Tree Maintenance:  A major limb failure was removed from the public parking 
lot on O Street. 

 Tree Removal Permits:  No tree removal permits were submitted this period.  

 Irrigation:  185 irrigation leaks repaired on City property. 

 Spot Spraying: Hillcrest Ave., Metcalf St., Wilbur Ave., and 18th St. 

 Trim Crews: Lone Tree rights-of-way (ROW), Hillcrest Ave. ROW on the east side, 
James Donlon Dr. east of Somersville Rd., Heidorn Ranch Rd., Ferngrove Way, 
Bellflower Dr., and Mammoth Way. 

 
Public Works Operations – Streets Maintenance 

 Graffiti Abatement:  Graffiti removed from City property in numerous areas. 

 Potholes:  Two potholes filled. 

 Signs:  14 signs replaced due to poor reflectivity. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Debris:  Six yards of debris was removed from a homeless encampment, as 
directed by Code Enforcement. 

 Weed Abatement:  Spot-sprayed City property in various ROW areas. 

 Striping: Painted 112 yellow stencils and 1,173 feet of yellow crosswalks 12 inch in 
school zones. 

 Lane Delineators:  Replaced 450 yellow raised pavement markers and 150 amber 
reflectors. 
 

Public Works Maintenance Operations – Collections Division 

 Calls for Sewer Service:  Received and responded to 10 calls for service from the 
public.  Responding crews televised 630 linear feet public sewer laterals connecting 
to the City’s sewer system. 

 Sewer Mains:  Daily preventative maintenance performed on over 30,858 linear feet 
of sewer main lines. 

 Quarterly Sewer Main Cleaning:  The route schedule is under review to increase 
inspection frequency of identified ‘hot spots’ and integrate a proactive preventative 
cleaning schedule for the hot spots. 

 Sewer Lateral Maintenance Program (SLMP): Repaired one lateral that was 
severely damaged requiring immediate repairs.  Crews also televised 18 laterals. 

 Manhole Inspection Program:  Crews inspected 46 manholes.  Manholes are 
inspected for loose lids, debris, locking mechanisms, and status of infrastructure for 
future maintenance and rehabilitation.  We are updating the program and processes 
for integration in our computerized maintenance management system. 

 Closed Caption Televising (CCTV):  The CCTV Preventative Maintenance inspects 
sewer mains to identify the condition and causes of blockages and Sanitary Sewer 
Overflows (SSOs).  Crews televised 2,842 feet of sewer main lines. 

 National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES):  Crews removed 80 
yards of debris and trash out of various creeks and channels.  Crews also cleared 
0.4 acres of weed abatement. These activities ensure the City meets the federal 
Clean Water Act requirements of municipalities discharging storm water into 
waterways.  Proactive preventative maintenance is restricted to the months of April 
through October. 

 
Public Works Operations – Fleet Division 

 Preventative Maintenance:  13 services on City vehicles as scheduled. 

 Unscheduled Repairs:  54 unscheduled necessary repairs to City vehicles. 
 

Public Works Operations – Municipal Marina 

 Responded to four berthing inquiries and gave one facility tour. 

 The new marina website is attracting web traffic with over 200 new views this week 
and over 420 total views.  View the new marina website at: 
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/antioch-marina. 

 Removed logs, hyacinth and debris from the marina basin, as well as graffiti from 
the grounds. 

http://ci.antioch.ca.us/antioch-marina


 

 

 

 

 

 Commencing the implementation of the new marina program including 
programming software and adding technical sales and account information. 

 Advertising and outreach: Craigslist weekly ads posted in Sacramento, Bay Area, 
Stockton, Santa Cruz, and Monterey. 

 
Public Works Operations – Facility Division 

 City Hall:  Inspected card reader door entrance near the Finance department and 
replaced lights in the basement. 

 Marina:  Repaired a toilet in the berth’s men’s restroom. 

 Police Department:  Replaced the lighting ballast in the evidence room and assisted 
Honeywell with an air conditioning issue in the investigation area. 

 Senior center:  Replaced four battery back-up lighting, and repaired a sink. 
 
GIS 

 Pavement Condition and Assessment Rating:  60% complete. 

 Collections IT Pipes 'ViewIT' Software Integration allows reports, pictures and video 
to be viewed within GIS software: complete. 

 Collections Dashboard Revisions:  Collection Problem fields consolidation – 20% 
complete. 

 Capital Improvements Water Distribution Main Analysis Map:  Ductile Iron Pipe 
locations – complete. 

 2015 Storm Water GPS Updates: complete. 
 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES 
 

 On 8/5/15 at 9:08pm a 30 year old male was at a friend's apartment at 3421 
Hudson Court playing video games. His 27 year old wife, who is 7 mo. pregnant 
with their second child, located him and asked him to watch their other child back at 
their own apartment but he told her "No". She took the car so she could take their 
child with her to the store. He saw her drive off in the car and chased her into 
Hudson Ct to get the car back. She locked the doors so he punched out the driver 
side window. He jumped on the hood and kicked out the front windshield. She had 
some broken glass hit her arm that caused a small cut. She and the baby were not 
otherwise injured. An ambulance responded to examine her. The male fled prior to 
PD arrival and was not located. 

 

 On 8/5/15 at 5:14 pm an officer was driving behind Big Lots on Somersville Road 
and came across 38 year old Matthew Benner.  When Benner saw the officer, he 
immediately threw two plastic baggies onto the ground.  Benner was contacted and 
the baggies were recovered.  Both were found to contain meth.  Benner was 
arrested and later cite-released from APD 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 On 8/5/15 at 11:21 am officers were called to 5332 Navajo Way because the 
owners of this residence and came to do an inspection after speaking to their tenant 
they leased the property. The leaser admitted to them that he had sublet the 
property to a female he knows only as "Thuy" when confronted about a $5000.00 
PGE bill. During their inspection, they found a marijuana grow in several of the 
rooms consisting of about 300-350 plants. It was learned the grow had been 
abandoned a few weeks ago. The PGE meter was also found to be have been 
tampered with. APD Investigations responded and later obtained a search warrant. 
The investigation is ongoing. 

 

 On 8/5/15 at 8:18 am, dispatch began receiving calls of a fire inside the apartment 
complex at 2301 Sycamore Drive. . Officers arrived on scene and located two upper 
apartments fully engulfed and began clearing the surrounding apartments. The fire 
jumped to the adjacent building and those two were cleared. ConFire went to 4 
alarms and took several hours to get the fire out. One building housing 8 
apartments was a total loss. The building the fire started in has heavy damage to 
the south end 4 apartments and heavy smoke damage to all other adjacent units 
within the building. Red Cross responded and assisted with the victims of the fire. 
There were no reported injuries as a result of the fire.  

 
 

 On 8/5/2015 at 1:38 am, an officer contacted 25 year old Teri Kyle at 2401 Beasley 
Ave.  Kyle was served with an outstanding arrest warrant for auto theft and failing to 
yield to a police vehicle. Kyle was arrested without incident and booked at the 
county jail. 

 

 On 8/4/2015 at 4:16 pm, officers responded to the report of an assault possibly 
involving a firearm in the 2400 block of Pearlite Way. When they arrived, contact 
was made with a woman who reported there had been a fight between her sons. 
She locked the front door and refused to allow officers to enter. Officers entered the 
rear yard of the home and encountered 33 year old Juan Hernandez. He admitted 
having been in a fight with his brother who he stated had left the premises. A check 
of the interior of the home revealed no occupants or obvious firearms. A records 
check revealed Hernandez had an outstanding arrest warrant for driving on a 
suspended license. He was issued a citation with a new court date and released 
from the scene.   

 

 On 8/4/2015 at 3:47 pm, officers observed 29 year old Sherullah Rahimi in the 
parking lot of Romi's Liquors at 418 E.18th St.  Officers were concerned for his 
welfare and made contact with him due to the fact he was dancing and appeared to 
be talking to himself. A records check revealed he had two outstanding arrest 
warrants charging assault and being under the influence of a controlled substance. 
He was taken into custody without incident and booked at the county jail.   

 



 

 

 

 

 

 On 8/3/2015 at 10:45 pm, an officer conducted a traffic stop on Contra Loma Blvd. 
at Fitzuren Rd. The officer contacted the driver, 40 year old Jeanna Gomez.  A 
computer check revealed Gomez had an outstanding warrant for her arrest charging 
possession of a controlled substance and possession of drug paraphernalia. Gomez 
was arrested without incident and booked at the county jail.   

 

 On 8/3/2015 at 8:54 pm, an officer conducted a traffic stop on a vehicle at "A" St. 
and Bryan Ave. The officer contacted the driver, 26 year old Kellie Marshall, who 
consented to a search of her person.  During the search, the officer located a pill 
bottle which contained heroin.  Marshall was issued a citation and released from the 
scene. 

 

 On 8/3/2015 officers conducted a pro-active enforcement detail to address the on-
going and repeat panhandling and loitering offenders. A total of 14 arrests were 
made.  Of the 14 arrests, 7 people were sent to County Jail. 

  

 On 8/2/2015 at 11:00 pm, an officer contacted 51 year old Sherry Webb at her 
home on Buckskin Dr. She was served with an outstanding arrest warrant for petty 
theft. Webb was taken into custody without incident and booked at the county jail. 

 

 On 8/2/2015 at 9:21 pm, an officer responded to the area of Hillcrest Ave and 
Wildflower Dr. on a report of suspicious people in the area.  The officer arrived and 
contacted 26 year old Stephen Imada. A records check revealed Imada an 
outstanding No Bail arrest warrant for vehicle theft, failing to yield to a police 
vehicle, grand theft and possession of stolen property. Imada was arrested without 
incident and booked at the county jail.  

 

 On 8/2/2015 at 7:11 pm, an officer was driving along Sycamore Dr. when he heard 
the sound of tires screeching in the area.  He found a 1974 Chevy Nova spinning 
doughnuts in the Quik Stop store parking lot at 1108 Sycamore Dr. The officer 
conducted a traffic stop on the Nova and identified the driver as 33 year old Jabbaar 
Mahmood. He was issued a citation and his car was towed on a 30 day hold. 

 

 On 8/2/2015 at 4:45 pm, officers responded to Macy’s at 2500 Somersville Rd. 
regarding loss prevention agents witnessing a 17 year old girl stealing merchandise. 
When they attempted to arrest her, she fought with the 2 agents and was still 
fighting when officers arrived. The juvenile was arrested and she provided a false 
name to police. The officer was eventually able to positively identify her and she 
was booked into juvenile hall on the charge of robbery. Her mother was contacted 
and notified of the arrest.    

 

 On 8/2/2015 at 1:15 pm, an officer conducted a traffic stop on a vehicle in the 
Kentucky Fried Chicken parking lot at 2410 Mahogany Way. During the contact, a 
search was conducted of the vehicle and its occupants. A 15 year old male was 



 

 

 

 

 

found to have a loaded 9mm handgun in his waistband. Lakeya Hunter, 26 years 
old, was found to have about an ounce of marijuana concealed on her person. 
Inside the car a scale, cash and empty baggies were located. The juvenile, Hunter 
and another occupant, 20 year old Joshua Taylor, were all arrested. During 
subsequent interviews, Taylor and Hunter admitted to selling marijuana in the Quik 
Stop store parking lot. The 15 year old male admitted the gun was his and that he 
had carried it for protection. Hunter and Taylor were booked at the county jail. The 
15 year old male was booked at juvenile hall. 

 

 On 8/2/2015 at 8:38 am, 32 year old Brandon Myers was contacted during a traffic 
stop at Fitzuren Rd and Holly Ct. and found to have a NO BAIL warrant for his 
arrest for failing to appear for the Work Alternative Program. His participation in the 
program was due to convictions for possessing a controlled substance and stolen 
property. He was taken into custody without incident and booked at the county jail. 

 

 On 8/1/2015 at 4:11 pm, an officer attempted to make a traffic stop after seeing an 
occupant of a vehicle throw something out of the window. The vehicle stopped near 
Acacia Ave. and 19 year old Francisco Lopez fled from the vehicle. Although 
officers gave chase, he was able to evade capture. While fleeing he dropped a 
stolen handgun. The driver, 19 year old Luis Lopez and another passenger, 18 year 
old Alejandro Durand, were detained in the vehicle.  Luis Lopez was found to have 
a loaded handgun in his waistband. Durand and Lopez were arrested and later 
booked at the county jail. Francisco Lopez is still wanted for possession of a stolen 
firearm. Anyone with information regarding his whereabouts should call the Antioch 
PD Dispatch Center at (925)778-2441. 

 

 On 8/1/2015 at 10:16 am, an officer saw 54 year old Lary Levi walking at 10th and 
"K" streets and was aware that he had an outstanding arrest warrant for violating 
the terms of his PRCS release.  Levi was contacted and arrested without incident. 
He was booked at the county jail. 

 

 On 7/31/2015 at 5:27 pm, officers responded to 2245 Renwick Ln. regarding a 
disturbance in the complex parking lot.  When officers arrived, they located 36 year 
old Mason Chilpen. A records check revealed he had an outstanding arrest warrant 
for no completing a work alternative program on a DUI conviction.  He was arrested 
and booked at the county jail.  

 

 On 7/31/2015 at 5:16 pm, an officer conducted a traffic enforcement stop at 507 E 
18th St. on a vehicle with no license plates. A records check revealed the driver, 23 
year old Kartiae Ely, had an outstanding arrest warrant issued in Solano County for 
driving on a suspended license. She was arrested and booked at the county jail.    

 

 On 7/31/2015 at 1:15 pm, officers responded to 1818 "A" St  (Grocery Outlet) on the 
report of a repeat trespasser 61 year old Pennie Woods. Woods is not allowed at 



 

 

 

 

 

the above location and has been given numerous trespass admonishments in the 
past.  She walked onto the property today and a security guard asked her to leave.  
Woods refused to leave so Gordon contacted the police department.  When officers 
arrived they contacted Woods and found her to be so intoxicated that she could 
barely stand. Woods was arrested for being drunk in public and trespassing. She 
was booked at the county jail.     

 

 On 7/30/2015 at 11:01 pm, an officer was parked at Drive-In Way and E.18th St. 
when he heard the sound of a "sideshow" taking place in the K Mart parking lot. 
After the driver of the Mustang completed his "show", he pulled out onto Drive-In 
Way in front of the parked police patrol vehicle. The officer conducted a traffic stop 
on the vehicle. The driver was identified as 32 year old Roberto Gonzalez. He was 
unlicensed and the vehicle had expired registration and there was no proof of 
insurance. Gonzalez issued a citation for the violations and released at the scene. 

 

 On 7/30/2015 at 9:59 pm, officers were conducting extra patrol of the CVS and 99 
Cent Store area in the 2500 block of Somersville Rd. They encountered a group, 
which included 46 year old Anthony Smith, loitering at the Somerville Car Wash.  
Smith exhibited symptoms of being under the influence of a controlled substance. 
He was arrested and later booked at the county jail. A few minutes later officers 
encountered 35 year old Melody Brown in the same area. She admitted to officers 
she was in possession of marijuana without a medical marijuana card. She was 
issued a citation and released from the scene on her promise to appear for the 
charge of possessing under one ounce of marijuana.  
 

 On 7/30/2015 at 4:03 pm, a 15 year old male flagged down an officer at "A" St and 
Wilbur Ave. He advised the officer that he had an arrest warrant for cutting off his 
ankle monitor.  No warrant was found in the system.  The juvenile's  probation 
officer was contacted. The probation officer advised he had in fact just issued a 
warrant for the 15 year old, but it had yet to be entered in the system. The warrant 
was faxed to Antioch PD and  the male was transported to Juvenile Hall and booked 
on the warrant.    

 

 On 7/30/2015 at 10:22 am, an officer observed 26 year old Curtis Brown walking 
near W.9th and "J" streets. The officer was aware Brown had an outstanding arrest 
warrant for possession of a controlled substance. Brown was contacted and 
arrested without incident. He was later booked at the county jail. 

 

 On 7/30/2015 at 7:12 am, officers responded to 2037 Johnson Dr. regarding a male 
sleeping on a neighbor's porch.  Officers arrived and found 30 year old Aaris Turks 
was on the porch. A records check revealed he was on probation with a search 
clause.  A search was conducted and Turks was found to be in possession of 
methamphetamine and a syringe.  He was arrested and booked at the police 
department. He was later released from with a citation.   



 

 

 

 

 

 

 On 7/30/2015 at 1:34 am, officers responded to 722 W.11th St. regarding the report 
of a female running and banging on doors yelling for someone. Officers arrived and 
located 18 year old Sadae Thomas. She exhibited the symptoms of being under the 
influence of a controlled substance. Several tests were administered and she was 
arrested and later booked at the county jail. 

 

 On 7/29/2015 at 8:28 pm, officers were dispatched to 2600 Sunset Lane on the 
report of a subject harassing her children at the park.  An officer located 38 year old 
Matthew Benner and 44 year old Ernest Curry walking near the area. Benner 
matched the description of the subject who was bothering the children. When 
officers attempted to contact Benner, he became extremely agitated and refused to 
comply with orders to stop and attempted to walk away.  When the officer attempted 
to grab him, he pulled away and was taken to the ground.  He continued to fight and 
a struggle ensued. Benner was taken into custody without further incident.  Officers 
searched his backpack and discovered a large amount of packaged raw meat from 
one of the Save Mart stores. The stores were contacted and neither were able to 
determine if a theft had actually occurred.  However, another officer recognized 
Benner and Curry from an earlier theft at the Smart and Final store where meat was 
stolen and the suspects fled.  A security officer from that store responded and 
identified Benner and Curry as thieves. Both were arrested and booked at the 
county jail. 
 

Service Calls and Arrest Data: 

Time Period:        07/30/15 00:00:00 – 08/05/15 23:59:59 

  
   

  

Number of Calls for 

Service: 1,582 
  

  

  
   

  

Number of Case Reports: 233 
  

  

  
   

  

Number of Arrests: 83 
  

  

  
   

  

  Felony: 
 

20   

  Misdemeanor: 
 

63   

  
   

  

  
Arrests with 

DUI charge: 
 

1   

  
   

  

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.   

 

 
 



 

 

 

 

 

CITY MANAGER’S NOTES 
 
On Tuesday, I attended “National Night Out,” riding with Mayor Harper and Captain Orman.  
We visited five of the neighborhood parties and ate too much food.  It’s always good to hear 
from the community that we don’t hear from every other Tuesday night or so, and to learn 
what is important to the wide spectrum of our diverse community. 
 
On Thursday afternoon, I attended a Heath and Wealth Initiative meeting held at the 
Antioch Police Department Community Room, led by Keith and Iris Archuleta.  Mayor Pro 
Tem Ogorchock and Chief Cantando also attended.  This meeting focused on preparing 
people for employment. 
 
On Thursday evening, I attended the Mayors Conference, which was held in Hercules.  
Mayor Harper and Mayor Pro Tem Ogorchock also attended.  The featured presentation 
was on Super Bowl 50 and its potential economic impact on the Bay Area. 
 


